Panic Buttons: Tackling Sexual Harassment & Assault in California's Hospitality Industry

Maya Gonzales Fitzpatrick

In 2017, the #MeToo movement helped reveal the rampant sexual harassment and assault afflicting the hospitality industry. To combat these staggering levels of sexual abuse, hotel labor unions have demanded that hotels supply workers with "panic buttons"— alarmed personal devices that workers can use to alert security. Over the past two years, the panic button movement has gained traction across the United States, with three states and eight cities implementing panic button policies. Unfortunately, little progress has been made in America's most populous state. In 2018, trade groups in California were successful in lobbying against statewide panic button legislation. The state's political landscape, however, is evolving, and the outlook for passing statewide legislation in the coming years is promising. But the manner of implementation will be essential to determining the policy's effectiveness in protecting domestic workers. The state can develop a strong implementation program by using existing municipal policies as case studies to (1) pinpoint success factors and (2) predict implementation roadblocks.

I have read and understood Brown University's *Academic Code* and pledge that this capstone project fully respects the principles of academic integrity defined in the code, including that the research conducted for it was carried out in accordance with the rules defined by the University's Institutional Review Board for research involving human subjects.

I agree that my capstone project can be made available to both the Brown Community and the general public for didactic and research purposes.

Antho

Panic Buttons: Tackling Sexual Harassment & Assault in California's Hospitality Industry

SUMMARY

From the corporate boardroom to the hotel room, millions of workers experience sexual harassment and assault every year.1 In 2017, the #MeToo movement exposed the endemic nature of this issue, amplifying the voices of survivors and urging policymakers to take legislative action. Moreover, #MeToo helped reveal the rampant sexual harassment and assault afflicting the hospitality industry, inspiring thousands of hotel workers to come forward with their stories and empowering hotel unions to demand change.1 To combat these staggering levels of sexual abuse, hotel labor unions have demanded that hotels supply their workers with "panic buttons"— alarmed devices that workers can carry on their person to alert security of a problem. Over the past two years, the panic button movement has gained significant traction across the United States, with three states and eight cities implementing panic button policies. But little progress has been made in America's most populous state. In 2018, trade groups in California mounted campaigns to defeat state-level panic button legislation and were ultimately successful.

The state's political landscape, however, is evolving. Panic button legislation has succeeded in several California cities, and the outlook for passing a statewide law in the coming years is extremely promising.

The manner of implementation will be essential to determining the policy's effectiveness in protecting the safety and dignity of California hotel workers. The state can develop a strong implementation program by using existing municipal policies as case studies to (1) pinpoint success factors and (2) predict any implementation roadblocks.

Sexual Harassment in the Workplace: What Are the Numbers?

Workplace sexual harassment and assault is widespread in the United States.



38% of women have experienced sexual harassment at the workplace.1

Only **1 in 10** people who experience sexual harassment or assault in the workplace ever report.₂

75% sof employees who speak out about harassment or assault face retaliation from their employers.

Workplace sexual harassment and assault have detrimental effects on the well-being of employees.

The most common diagnoses for victims of workplace sexual harassment are depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress disorder.4

Women who have experienced sexual harassment in the workplace are 6.5 times more likely to leave their jobs than those who have not,5 often taking new work at a lower wage.6

Workplace sexual harassment and assault not only harms survivors, it inflicts high costs on employers. Sexual harassment and assault cases

employers. Sexual harassment and assault cases are extremely costly for companies. In 2017, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) obtained \$46.3 million in monetary benefits from companies on behalf of survivors of sexual harassment.7 Sexual harassment is also damaging to both individual employee and team productivity, thus hurting businesses. One study estimated that the average cost of the loss of productivity is \$22,500 per person working in a team affected by harassment.8

Women working in isolated spaces are especially vulnerable to sexual harassment and assault.

Isolation "leaves women vulnerable to abusers who may feel emboldened by a lack of witnesses."9 Furthermore, hotel workers are especially vulnerable to sexual assault or harassment, in part, due the class disparity between workers, who are often low-income women of color and immigrants, and the hotel guests, who are paying hundreds of dollars for their room each night.10 In fact, research has found that working-class women in the restaurant and hospitality industries have the highest rates of workplace sexual harassment. According to the EEOC, between 2005 and 2015, hotel and restaurant workers filed more than 5,000 sexual harassment complaints.11 The Center for American Progress reports that this rate is higher than any other industry.12

A survey conducted by UNITE HERE Chicago reveals the frequency and pervasiveness of this issue:

58% of Chicago hotel workers had experienced sexual harassment.

49% of hotel workers had experienced a guest exposing themselves to the worker.¹³

What's Being Done?

Currently, only six states have passed laws requiring businesses to conduct sexual harassment training.¹⁴ However, there is little evidence that sexual harassment training works. Dr. Eden King, an associate professor at Rice University, notes that the trainings tend to focus on rules, law, and procedure. King adds that "learning about the law many not actually change anybody's behavior . . . [and that] it's really the behavior or the culture that we want to change."¹⁵ Given the inadequacy and ineffectiveness of these training programs, panic buttons have been embraced by workers and advocates as a better solution to address sexual harassment and assault in the workplace.

What Is a Panic Button?

Panic buttons can take a variety of forms, including GPS devices, smartphone apps, and simple buttons that emit an alarm. When a worker presses the panic button, hotel security is notified and provided with the worker's precise location.¹⁶

Why Panic Buttons?

Most hotel workers believe that panic buttons are integral to their immediate safety. In Chicago, a survey of 487 hotel employees found that 96% of workers would feel more secure entering guest rooms if they were equipped with a panic button,¹⁷ with one housekeeper stating: "having a panic button would make me feel safer. To know I can easily call for help if something happens would be such a relief . . . We deserve to be treated with respect and to feel safe at work."¹⁸

Who Is Leading the Panic Button Movement?

UNITE HERE, a labor union representing 300,000 working people throughout Canada and the United States, 19 has centered its attention on promoting panic button policies, which they believe are essential to protecting hotel workers against harassment and assault. Since 2013, members of UNITE HERE Local 6

have negotiated panic buttons into their labor contracts with hotels in New York, America's largest city. $_{20}$

How Are State and Local Governments Responding?

Inspired by the work of local labor unions, since 2016, eight cities and New Jersey, Illinois and Washington have passed legislation requiring all local hotels to provide their workers with panic buttons.

What's Being Done in California: State-Level Action

In 2018, panic button legislation was introduced to the California State Legislature by Assemblyman Al Muratsuchi. The bill (AB-1761) required that hotels provide employees with panic buttons, maintain a blacklist of all guests who had been accused of sexual harassment or assault, and provide accommodations and paid leave to employees who were the victims of harassment.²¹ The California Hotel and Lodging Association launched a campaign against the legislation. Their opposition was centered around three main concerns:

- 1. *No Pressing Need*: the bill was too extreme, offering a disproportional response to a relatively minor and manageable situation.22
- 2. *Blacklist Provisions*: maintaining a 'blacklist' of guests accused of sexual harassment, without granting the right to appeal, blatantly violated their guests' rights to due process. 23
- 3. *Industry Has it Under Control:* the hotel industry had already taken steps to address the issue.²⁴

What's Being Done in California: Municipal Action

Despite the failure of state-wide legislation in 2018, over the past two years, local branches of UNITE HERE have advocated for panic button policies at the municipal level in California. Since 2018, UNITE HERE has had success in four major California cities:

- Long Beach: In November 2018, the Long Beach City Council voted in favor of Measure WW, an ordinance requiring that hotels with more than 50 rooms provide panic buttons to employees.
 Moreover, Measure WW establishes that housekeepers cannot clean more than 4,000 square feet of floorspace in an eight-out day. If a housekeeper is required to do so, the hotel must pay double the rate of a full workday.26
- 2. *Oakland*: In December 2018, 75% of Oakland voters voted in favor of Measure Z, a city ordinance which would provide every hotel room cleaner in Oakland with a panic button. Measure Z also raised the minimum wage for hotel workers to \$15 and imposed workload restrictions.²⁷
- 3. *Sacramento:* In June 2019, the Sacramento City Council passed an ordinance requiring that all hotels or motels with 25 or more rooms provide their employees with panic buttons.₂₈

4. *Santa Monica*: In August 2019, the Santa Monica City Council voted to approve an ordinance requiring that all hotels provide their employees with panic buttons. The ordinance prohibited hotels from retaliating against employees for pressing the buttons and required that hotels post notices of the panic button policy to guestroom doors. Finally, the ordinance contained workload requirements, specifying that employees should not be asked to clean more than 4,000 square feet of floor space in an eight-hour day, and that hotel employers could not require hotel workers to work more than 10 hours in a workday.29

What's the Pushback on City Ordinances?

Local government coalitions and leaders in the hotel and tourism industries have led the opposition against these city-wide panic button policies. Pushback against the ordinances is centered around three main concerns:

- 1. Redundant
 - In Oakland, City Councilmember Larry Reid argued that Measure WW would require the creation of an entirely new city agency, which would cost millions of dollars and duplicate the federal, state, and city agencies which already provide protections to workers.³⁰
 - In Santa Monica, the CHLA argued that the city ordinance was unnecessary, because many Santa Monica hotels already provided their workers with panic buttons. 31

2. Incomplete

- In Long Beach, four city councilmembers chose to walk out of the council chambers rather than vote on the panic button bill. Specifically, these councilmembers took issue with the measure's lack of a retaliation clause and argued that the measure should apply to hotels with fewer than 50 rooms.³²
- In an uncharacteristic vote in favor of panic button policies, the CHLA came out in support of the Sacramento city ordinance. However, the CHLA did not believe the ordinance went far enough, and publicly encouraged the City Council to extend the policy to hotels and motels with fewer than 25 rooms.³³

3. Workload Restrictions

• In Long Beach, the CHLA filed a lawsuit against the city over Measure WW, claiming that the city was overstepping their authority with the law's workload provisions. The CHLA argued that it is up to the California Occupational Safety and Health Administration to enforce workload provisions and workplace standards, not the city of Long Beach.³⁴ Moreover, Pete Hillan of the Long Beach Hospitality Alliance argued that the policy's focus on worker safety and panic buttons simply masked a desire to "[expand] social interests."³⁵

Labor Unions' Defense of City Ordinances

While opponents of the city ordinances took the greatest issue with the workload restrictions, labor activists argued that these provisions were critical to tackling sexual harassment and assault in the hotel industry. Rachel Gumpert, a spokeswoman for UNITE HERE notes, "it's often women of color who are [being] marginalized [by] wealthy guests who come and stay in the hotels."₃₆ Thus, given this class disparity and the inherent power imbalance between workers and guests, labor activists believe that a wage increase and workload restrictions are intrinsically linked to the fight against sexual harassment.

As a representative of the Bay Alliance for a Sustainable Economy notes, the success of Measure Z in Oakland was "a step towards ending the exploitation of feminized labor."₃₇

What's Being Done in California: Judicial Action

In 2017, a housekeeper employed by Pacific Pearl Hotel Management, was brutally raped by a drunk guest. The housekeeper sued Pacific for violating the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (FEHA) and failing to prevent the assault.³⁸

The Case: In the case of M.F. v Pearl, the plaintiff argued that her employer should have known that her attacker was on the hotel's premise before the assault occurred. To support this claim, the plaintiff notes that prior to her attack, her assailant inappropriately approached two other housekeepers, who reported the guest to management. Ultimately, management did not do enough to survey the premises for the guest, who subsequently cornered the plaintiff and brutally attacked her in a hotel room.

The Decision: The court ruled in favor of the plaintiff, noting that once the hotel was aware that a guest was harassing employees on their premises, they should have taken immediate corrective action to protect their workers. This case affirms that, under FEHA, California hotels are liable for harassment committed by guests against their employees.³⁹

Moving Forward: What's Next for Panic Buttons?

Have Trade Associations Changed their Tune?

As panic button policies gain momentum across the country, the hotel industry is taking steps to publicly support the idea. In September 2018, the American Hotel and Lodging Association and 17 member hotel brands (including Hilton, Hyatt, and Marriott) announced the 5-Star Promise: a pledge to put panic buttons in all of their hotels by 2020.40 It is important to note, however, that with this promise, the AHLA is supporting *responsive* anti-sexual harassment policies, which arm the worker with a panic button, but not *punitive* policies that punish the perpetrator, such as the blacklist.

Where Would Panic Button Legislation Be Most Impactful?

Despite the success of panic button policies in California cities, panic button legislation would be most impactful at the state-level for a variety of reasons:

- 1. *Guarantee Protection to All Hotel Workers*: State-level panic button legislation would be an efficient way to guarantee every hotel worker in America's most populous state with a basic form of protection against sexual harassment or assault.
- 2. *Remove Confusion*: Sweeping legislation of this nature would remove the confusion around California's intricate web of city panic button policies.
- 3. *Override Trade Groups:* Though trade-groups have changed their tune slightly on the issue of panic buttons, state-wide legislation would be a powerful way for the state government to ensure that panic button policies are actually enforced. ⁴¹ The hotel industry simply providing workers with the buttons is not enough. Hotels must provide reasonable accommodations to victims of

harassment, offer paid leave, and provide proper signage in order for the panic buttons to be effective in protecting the dignity and safety of workers.

Can State Legislation Pass?

There is a strong chance that California can achieve state-wide panic button policy in the next legislative session for several key reasons:

- 1. *The Power of the Social Movement:* Based on the success of panic button legislation in three U.S. states, it is clear that the #MeToo movement has thrust the issue of workplace sexual harassment onto the national agenda. Sexual harassment in the workplace is receiving national news-coverage and is being prioritized by policymakers at the state level.
- 2. *Success in U.S. States:* California legislators can study the success of state-wide panic button legislation in Illinois, Washington, and New Jersey and can craft legislation based on these initiatives.
- 3. *Learning from Prior Legislative Failure*: California policymakers can draw on lessons learned from past legislative mistakes to help ensure passage of panic button laws. The blacklist provision included in a Seattle ordinance and the 2018 California bill blocked the passage of these measures. While punishing perpetrators is vital in the pursuit of justice, it seems that lawmakers have come to a consensus: "blacklisting" is too extreme a legal authority to grant private institutions, like hotels. To provide California hotel workers with panic buttons, and protect them from immediate threats to their safety, a more targeted bill should be introduced in future legislative sessions.⁴²
- 4. *Success in California Cities:* The success of panic button policies in several major California cities signals that many Californians are ready and eager to support such legislation.
- 5. *A #MeToo Governor:* Newly elected Governor Newsom has already signed into law several anti-sexual harassment bills, previously vetoed by former-Governor Brown. Newsom's support for #MeToo legislation indicates that he could be a key advocate for state-wide panic button legislation or could use his executive order powers to directly secure hotel workers with this protection.

Can Panic Button Legislation Be Successfully Implemented?

In 2018, both Miami Beach and Chicago implemented comparable panic button ordinances and, that same year, the Director of Economic Development in Long Beach produced a study on the implementation of Measure WW in local hotels. The challenges faced by these three cities present several major roadblocks that the state could face in successfully implementing statewide panic button policies:

- 1. Financing Panic Buttons
 - Implementing \$250 GDS-enabled panic buttons is a significant financial investment, costing larger hotels (100+ rooms) up to \$500,000 or more.43

- Implementation would be most burdensome on *smaller hotels*. The Long Beach study notes that it is "costlier per unit to acquire a small number of devices, and costs will be proportionately higher for smaller properties."⁴⁴
- The combined cost of panic buttons and signage may make it difficult for many small California hotels to comply with these requirements and may force these smaller establishments to provide only the simpler, alarm-emitting devices to save costs. Some hotels could also close due to these financial burdens.

2. Physical and Technological Capacities of Hotels

- In Long Beach, several smaller hotels reported that they found it difficult to meet the accommodations requirement, noting that "reassignment would be challenging in a smaller facility without multiple floors."⁴⁵
- Moreover, smaller hotels may not have hired security staffers to intervene in these dangerous situations.
- GPS-enabled buttons require stable Wi-Fi to function. In Chicago, large hotels were facing challenges in "establishing reliable Wi-Fi connections in every corner of their buildings."⁴⁶ To protect workers throughout an establishment, hotels can invest in wireless technology such as adaptive antennas or smart roaming, which can eliminate Wi-Fi "dead zones."⁴⁷
- Small hotels may not have Wi-Fi to begin with. Establishing a Wi-Fi connection and strengthening it with advanced wireless technologies may be too costly.
- These roadblocks will especially effect small hotels in Santa Monica and Long Beach, where the panic button policy applies even to hotels with 50 or fewer rooms.

3. Workload Requirements

- The 4,000 square foot cap on total cleaning area would mean that workers would only be able to clean 10 rooms a day (four fewer than current market standards).48 This could cost hotels up to \$1600 per room. 49
- Moreover, this restriction could actually *harm* workers' financially— demoting them to parttime workers and requiring hotels to hire more part-time staffers.⁵⁰

Recommendations:

What Should Be Excluded from State Legislation?

- 1. *Blacklist Provisions*: The blacklist provision included in a city ordinance in Seattle and the 2018 California bill blocked the passage of these measures. While punishing perpetrators is vital in the pursuit of justice, it seems that lawmakers have come to a consensus: "blacklisting" is too extreme a legal authority to grant private institutions, like hotels.51
- 2. *Workload Restrictions*: At the city level, workload restrictions have caused an uproar from the hotel industry and from the local chambers of commerce. While workload restrictions and wages increases are vital in altering the power imbalance between workers and guests, these sorts of provisions should be introduced in separate legislation in order to ensure the passage of a state-wide panic button policy.

3. *Change the Name:* The term 'panic button' carries a gendered weight to it. The word 'panic' is usually tied to female hysteria or overreaction. Thus, while these policies are not explicitly targeted towards female employees, the word 'panic' suggests that women are the subject of the legislation and reinforces a counterproductive gendered power dynamic. Moreover, due to this association, male employees may feel less inclined to press their buttons if they are in threatening situations. An alternative name could be "safety alert button."

What Can Aid Implementation?

1. New Regulation and Tax Breaks

- Pass a separate state regulation requiring hotels with 50 or more rooms to implement GPSenabled panic buttons.
- Offer tax breaks to hotels with 50 or fewer rooms to defray some or all of the costs of the more advanced and effective technology. Tax breaks can also be provided to help smaller hotels afford the signage for guestroom doors and a small security staff.
- Offer smaller hotels longer periods of time to implement the policies so they can spread out the cost of procuring or installing the buttons and signage.

2. Training Programs

- Ensure that all hotel workers are adequately trained on (1) their rights and (2) how to use the buttons by developing a state-run training program, which can be conducted (in both English and Spanish) by local officials in California hotels.
- Develop a training program for hotel security staff.

3. Routine Inspections and Civil Penalties

- Local government officials should perform a bi-annual inspection of hotels, checking for: (1) proper signage on guestroom doors and (2) that hotel workers at 50+ room hotels are equipped with GPS-panic buttons.
- If state-officials are alerted of an instance of retaliation against an employee or a violation of the accommodations provision, the hotel should be civilly fined. This civil penalty should not be flexible and should be strictly enforced.

4. Data Collection

- Require bi-annual hotel reports to the state. The reports should include: (1) how many times workers pressed the buttons, (2) a short summary of the events that transpired, (3) any difficulties they have encountered with the panic button technology.
- Partner with California policy groups, such as the Women's Policy Institute⁵² to gather data on:
 - \circ $\;$ The best ways for hotel security to intervene in a situation with a harasser.
 - The importance of the GPS feature in panic buttons, especially in large hotels (this data can be used in the regulations mandating that hotels use GPS buttons)
 - How hotel workers feel a half year or a year after the implementation of the policies. Survey questions should include:

- ✓ *Do employees feel safer when they come to work?*
- ✓ Are workers comfortable reporting?
- ✓ Have workers been subject to any form of hostility around reporting or retaliation?

Where Else Can Panic Buttons Make a Difference?

Looking forward, panic button technology could be used to protect workers in other particularly vulnerable, isolated environments. A natural extension of successful legislation would be providing panic buttons to waitresses, casino-workers, and female janitors.⁵³

Entering new territory, panic buttons could be particularly useful in protecting female migrant farmworkers, who are predominantly undocumented immigrants. Though these women are granted immunity under the law to report such situations, these women rarely report instances of sexual harassment or assault, fearing threats to their immigration status or deportation.⁵⁴ Providing them with panic buttons would offer workers recourse in the direst situations—allowing them to seek help in the moments they need it the most. Given migrant farmworkers' deeply entrenched fears of retaliation, panic buttons may not significantly increase reporting rates. Offering women this option, however, grants them immediate access to a right they may not have otherwise known they had.

¹ Rhitu Chatterjee, "A New Survey Finds 81 Percent Of Women Have Experienced Sexual Harassment," NPR, accessed October 17, 2019, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/02/21/587671849/a-new-survey-finds-eighty-percent-of-women-have-experienced-sexual-harassment</u>.

² Elyse Shaw and Ariane Hegewisch, "Sexual Harassment and Assault at Work: Understanding the Costs," Institute for Women's Policy Research, accessed October 17, 2019, https://iwpr.org/publications/sexual-harassment-work-cost/.

³ Jennifer Koza, "5 Disturbing Sexual Harassment Statistics We Cannot Afford to Ignore," Fairy Godboss, accessed October 17, 2019, https://fairygodboss.com/articles/sexual-harassment-statistics.

⁴ NBC News, last modified October 13, 2017, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/better/health/hidden-health-effects-sexual-harassment-ncna810416.

⁵ Jennifer Calfas, "Inside Sexual Harassment's Hidden Toll on Equal Pay," TIME, accessed October 17, 2019, https://time.com/5227742/sexual-harassment-equal-pay-wage-gap/.

6 Ibid.

⁷ Elyse Shaw and Ariane Hegewisch, "Sexual Harassment and Assault at Work: Understanding the Costs," Institute for Women's Policy Research, accessed October 17, 2019, https://iwpr.org/publications/sexual-harassment-work-cost/.

8 Ibid.

9 Ibid.

¹⁰ Samantha Raphelson, "Advocates Push For Stronger Measures To Protect Hotel Workers From Sexual Harassment," NPR, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2018/06/29/624373308/advocates-push-for-stronger-measures-to-protect-hotel-workers-from-sexual-harass.

¹¹ Alexia Fernandez Campbell, "More than 60 women have filed sexual harassment complaints against IHOP, Applebee's restaurants," https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/2/7/16739424/sexual-harassment-complaints-restaurant-ihop-applebees.

¹² Alexia Fernandez Campbell, "How a Button Became One of the Greatest #MeToo Victories," Vox, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.vox.com/identities/2019/10/1/20876119/panic-buttons-me-too-sexual-harassment.

¹³ UNITE HERE Local 1, "Hands Off Pants On: Sexual Harassment in the Hospitality Industry," last modified July 2016, PDF.

The Hands-Off Pants On campaign revealed that 58% of Chicago hotel workers at least one of the following behaviors:

- \Rightarrow Guest exposed themselves to worker.
- \Rightarrow Guest cornered worker in unwelcome way.
- \Rightarrow Guest touched or tried to touch worker in an unwelcome and inappropriate way.
- \Rightarrow Guest pressured worker for a date or for sexual favors.

- \Rightarrow Guest showed worker sexual material.
- \Rightarrow Guest made an unwelcome sexual comment to worker.
- \Rightarrow Guest gave inappropriate sexually suggestive looks or gestures. (UNITE HERE, "Hands off Pants On.")

¹⁴ "Sexual Harassment Training Laws," HR Dive, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.hrdive.com/news/a-running-list-of-states-and-localities-with-sexual-harassment-training-man/551248/.

15 Maya Rhodan, "Does Sexual Harassment Training Work? Here's What the Research Shows," TIME, accessed October 17, 2019, https://time.com/5032074/does-sexual-harassment-training-work-heres-what-the-research-shows/.

¹⁶ Alexia Fernandez Campbell, "How a Button Became One of the Greatest #MeToo Victories," Vox, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.vox.com/identities/2019/10/1/20876119/panic-buttons-me-too-sexual-harassment.

17 Robb Monkman, "Panic Buttons Becoming a Must-Have in Hotels," Green Lodging News, accessed October 17, 2019, https://www.greenlodgingnews.com/panic-buttons-becoming-a-must-have-safety-trend-in-hospitality/.

18 Ibid.

¹⁹ "Who We Represent," Unite Here, accessed October 17, 2019, https://unitehere.org/. UNITE HERE represents 300,000 workers in the hotel, gaming, food service, airport, textile, manufacturing, distribution, laundry, and transportation industries.¹⁹

²⁰ Similarly, hotels in Washington D.C. and Los Angeles have implemented the buttons as a result of collective bargaining agreements.²⁰

²¹ Chriss Swaney, "Panic Buttons: CA Preps To Add New Protections For Hotel Workers," WCI, accessed October 17, 2019, <u>https://www.wci360.com/panic-buttons-ca-preps-to-add-new-protections-for-hotel-workers/</u>.

22 Ibid.

23 Ibid.

24 Ibid.

²⁵ "Long Beach, California, Measure WW, Emergency Contact Devices for Hotel Employees (November 2018)," Ballotpedia, accessed November 14, 2019,

https://ballotpedia.org/Long_Beach,_California,_Measure_WW,_Emergency_Contact_Devices_for_Hote 1_Employees_(November_2018).

²⁶ "Long Beach, California, Measure WW, Emergency Contact Devices for Hotel Employees (November 2018)," Ballotpedia, accessed November 14, 2019,
https://ballotpedia.org/Long_Beach,_California,_Measure_WW,_Emergency_Contact_Devices_for_Hote 1 Employees (November 2018).

27 Otis R. Taylor, "Measure Z a safe bet for offering security to hotel workers," San Francisco Chronicle, last modified October 25, 2018, https://www.sfchronicle.com/bayarea/otisrtaylorjr/article/Measure-Z-a-safe-bet-for-offering-security-to-13333974.php.

²⁸ Theresa Clift, "Sacramento set to require panic buttons for hotel workers to protect them from sex harassment," last modified June 18, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article231648138.html.

²⁹ "Santa Monica's New Hotel Worker Protection Ordinance: What You Need to Know, Now," JDSPURA, last modified September 3, 2019, https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/santa-monica-s-new-hotel-worker-48098/.

30 Memorandum by Barbara J. Parker, "City of Oakland Measure Z," n.d.

³¹ "Proposed Santa Monica City Ordinance Would Cost the City Millions and Be Duplicative of Existing Law, New Report Finds," The California Hotel and Lodging Association, last modified May 21, 2019, https://news.cision.com/california-hotel---lodging-association/r/proposed-santa-monica-hotel-ordinance-would-cost-the-city-millions-and-be-duplicative-of-existing-la,c2819965.

³² Hayley Munguia, "Long Beach expands panic button requirement to all hotels," Press-Telegram, last modified November 13, 2018, https://www.presstelegram.com/2018/11/13/long-beach-expands-panic-button-requirement-to-all-hotels/.

³³Vicki Gonzalez, "Sacramento moves closer to mandating hotel panic buttons," KCRA 3, last modified June 18, 2019, accessed November 14, 2019, https://www.kcra.com/article/sacramento-moves-closer-to-mandating-hotel-panic-buttons/28091918.

³⁴ Emily Rasmussen, "Hotel association files lawsuit against city of Long Beach over hotel worker safety measure," The Press Telegram, last modified January 28, 2019, https://www.presstelegram.com/2019/01/28/hotel-association-files-lawsuit-against-city-of-long-beach-over-hotel-worker-safety-measure/.

35 Hayley Munguia, "Long Beach expands panic button requirement to all hotels," Press-Telegram, last modified November 13, 2018, https://www.presstelegram.com/2018/11/13/long-beach-expands-panic-button-requirement-to-all-hotels/.

³⁶ Holly McDede, "Hotel Workers Facing Sexual Harassment Push for 'Panic Buttons," KQED, last modified November 2, 2018, https://www.kqed.org/news/11702912/hotel-workers-facing-sexual-harassment-push-for-panic-buttons.

³⁷ Jane Dixon, "Oakland Joins Chicago, Seattle In Requiring Panic Buttons For Hotel Workers," Oakland News Now, last modified November 14, 2019, https://oaklandnewsnow.com/2018/11/07/oakland-joins-chicago-seattle-in-requiring-panic-buttons-for-hotel-workers/.

³⁸ Joanne Deschenaux, "Hotel Housekeeper Alleging Trespasser Raped Her Can Sue Employer." SHRM. Last modified November 3, 2017. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/ legal-and-compliance/state-and-local-updates/pages/ca-court-report-hotel-sexual-harassment.aspx.

³⁹ Jeffrey Sloan, "California Court Confirms: Employers are Liable for Sexual Harassment by Non-Employees," last modified November 21, 2017, https://workplacelegalpc.com/employers-liable-for-nonemployee-actions/.

⁴⁰ Seema Mody, "Hotels are arming workers with panic buttons to combat harassment," CNBC, last modified September 6, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/09/06/major-hotels-arm-workers-with-panic-buttons-to-fight-harassment.html.

⁴¹ In 2019, the American Hotel and Lodging Association introduced their 5-Star Promise to provide all hotel workers with panic buttons by 2020; Seema Mody, "Hotels are arming workers with panic buttons to combat harassment," CNBC, last modified September 6, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/09/06/major-hotels-arm-workers-with-panic-buttons-to-fight-harassment.html.

In 2019, the American Hotel and Lodging Association introduced their 5-Star Promise to provide all hotel workers with panic buttons by 2020.

⁴² Less extreme measures could include keeping a private list of guests that have been accused of sexual harassment or assault. This way, employees could receive warning before entering potentially dangerous guests' rooms.

43 Gurney, "Miami Beach," Miami Beach.

44 Keisler, Long Beach, 8.

45 Ibid, 9.

⁴⁶ Alexia Elejande, "Hospitality industry needs more immigrant workers to survive, report says," Chicago Tribune, last modified August 24, 2017, https://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-hospitality-needs-more-immigrants-report-0825-biz-20170824-story.html.

⁴⁷ Larry Birnbaum, "The Hotel Panic Button Could Redefine Hospitality Networking," IOT World Today, last modified October 25, 2018, https://www.iotworldtoday.com/2018/10/25/the-hotel-panic-button-could-redefine-hospitality-networking/.

48 Keisler, Long Beach, 11.

49 Ibid.

⁵⁰ Proposed Santa Monica City Ordinance Would Cost the City Millions and Be Duplicative of Existing Law, New Report Finds," The California Hotel and Lodging Association, last modified May 21, 2019, https://news.cision.com/california-hotel---lodging-association/r/proposed-santa-monica-hotel-ordinance-would-cost-the-city-millions-and-be-duplicative-of-existing-la,c2819965.

⁵¹ Less extreme measures could include keeping a private list of guests that have been accused of sexual harassment or assault. This way, employees could receive warning before entering potentially dangerous guests' rooms.

⁵² "Women's Policy Institute (WPI)," The Women's Foundation of California, accessed December 5, 2019, https://womensfoundca.org/policy/wpi/.

The Women's Policy Institute focuses particularly on advocacy. All of their teams work on public policies that "support historically oppressed communities across California, including low-income communities, immigrant communities, and communities of color."

⁵³ Elyse Shaw and Ariane Hegewisch, "Sexual Harassment and Assault at Work: Understanding the Costs," Institute for Women's Policy Research, accessed October 17, 2019, <u>https://iwpr.org/publications/sexual-harassment-work-cost/</u>.

54 Ibid.

Bibliography

"Addressing Sexual Harassment in the Workplace: There Is Power in my Union." AFL-CIO. Last modified

February 28, 2019. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://aflcio.org/reports/addressing-sexual-harassment-workplace-there-power-my-union.

- Brock, Ed. "Illinois Passes 'Panic Buttons' Requirement." Asian Hospitality. Last modified August 21, 2019. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.asianhospitality.com/ illinois-passes-panic-buttons-requirements/.
- Bryson, Donna. "US hotel and casino workers fight back against violence and harassment." Equal Times. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.equaltimes.org/us-hotel-and-casino-workers-fight?lang=en#.XaNOu-dKg_V.
- Butler, Jim. "Panic Buttons: What hotel owners need to know about unions and new ordinance in Long Beach, CA." Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.lexology.com/library/ detail.aspx?g=18bee53b-8c1b-451e-bca0-3c37c14d3a86.
- Burden, Lisa. "Washington state lawmakers approve workplace protections for exotic dancers, hospitality, and retail industries." Zenefits. Last modified August 1, 2019. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.zenefits.com/workest/ washington-state-lawmakers-approve-workplace-protections-for-exotic-dancers-hospitality-and-retailin

dustries/.

- Calfas, Jennifer. "Inside Sexual Harassment's Hidden Toll on Equal Pay." TIME. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://time.com/5227742/sexual-harassment-equal-pay-wage-gap/.
- Campbell, Alexia Fernandez. "How a Button Became One of the Greatest #MeToo Victories." Vox. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.vox.com/identities/2019/10/1/20876119/ panic-buttons-me-too-sexual-harassment.
- Campbell, Alexia Fernandez. "More than 60 women have filed sexual harassment complaints against IHOP, Applebee's restaurants." Vox. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/2/7/16739424/ sexual-harassment-complaints-restaurant-ihop-applebees.

Chan, J. Clara. "California Governor Gavin Newsom Signs 2 #MeToo Bills Against Sexual Harrassment."

The Wrap. Last modified October 11, 2019. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.thewrap.com/california-gov-newsom-signs-2-metoo-bills-against-sexual-harrassment/.

Chatterjee, Rhitu. "A New Survey Finds 81 Percent Of Women Have Experienced Sexual Harassment." NPR.

Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/02/21/587671849/ a-new-survey-finds-eighty-percent-of-women-have-experienced-sexual-harassment.

Clift, Theresa. "Sacramento set to require panic buttons for hotel workers to protect them from sex harassment." Last modified June 18, 2019. https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article231648138.html.

- Cristales, Danny. "Assembly bill proposing protections, 'panic buttons' for workers gets shelved." Signal Tribune. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://signaltribunenewspaper.com/38872/news/ assembly-bill-proposing-protections-panic-buttons-for-workers-gets-shelved/.
- Dixon, Jane. "Oakland Joins Chicago, Seattle In Requiring Panic Buttons For Hotel Workers." Oakland News Now. Last modified November 14, 2019. https://oaklandnewsnow.com/2018/11/07/ oakland-joins-chicago-seattle-in-requiring-panic-buttons-for-hotel-workers/.

Deschenaux, Joanne. "Hotel Housekeeper Alleging Trespasser Raped Her Can Sue Employer." SHRM. Last

modified November 3, 2017. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/legal-and-compliance/state-and-local-updates/pages/ca-court-report-hotel-sexual-harassment.aspx.

- Gonzalez, Vicki. "Sacramento moves closer to mandating hotel panic buttons." KCRA 3. Last modified June 18, 2019. Accessed November 14, 2019. https://www.kcra.com/article/sacramento-moves-closer-to-mandating-hotel-panic-buttons/28091918.
- Fisher, Marti. "CalChamber Seeking Changes to Make Panic Button Legislation More Workable." Last modified July 23, 2018. https://advocacy.calchamber.com/2018/07/23/ calchamber-seeking-changes-to-make-panic-button-legislation-more-workable/.

Golshan, Tara. "Study finds 75 percent of workplace harassment victims experienced retaliation when they spoke up." Vox. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.vox.com/identities/2017/10/15/16438750/weinstein-sexual-harassment-facts.

- Jacobs, Julia. "Hotels See Panic Buttons as a #MeToo Solution for Workers. Guest Bans? Not So Fast." The New York Times. Last modified November 11, 2018. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/11/us/panic-buttons-hotel-me-too.html.
- Koza, Jennifer. "5 Disturbing Sexual Harassment Statistics We Cannot Afford to Ignore." Fairy Godboss. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://fairygodboss.com/articles/ sexual-harassment-statistics.
- Kroman, David. "Seattle's hotel worker protections struck down in court." Crosscut. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://crosscut.com/2018/12/seattles-hotel-worker-protections-struck-down-court.

"Long Beach, California, Measure WW, Emergency Contact Devices for Hotel Employees (November 2018)."

Ballotpedia. Accessed November 14, 2019. https://ballotpedia.org/

Long_Beach,_California,_Measure_WW,_Emergency_Contact_Devices_for_Hotel_Employees_(Novem ber_2018).

Lyons, Sarah. "UNITE HERE Local 1 Rings In a New Day for Chicago Hotel Workers As City's Landmark

'Hands Off Pants On' Law Takes Full Effect." Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.handsoffpantson.org/press-releases/.

McDede, Holly. "Oakland Measure Z could raise minimum wage, bring harassment protections to hotel workers." Last modified October 30, 2018. https://www.kalw.org/post/ oakland-measure-z-could-raise-minimum-wage-bring-harassment-protections-hotel-workers#stream/0.

Munguia, Hayley. "Long Beach expands panic button requirement to all hotels." Press-Telegram. Last modified November 13, 2018. https://www.presstelegram.com/2018/11/13/ long-beach-expands-panic-button-requirement-to-all-hotels/.

Monkman, Robb. "Panic Buttons Becoming a Must-Have in Hotels." Green Lodging News. Accessed October

17, 2019. https://www.greenlodgingnews.com/ panic-buttons-becoming-a-must-have-safety-trend-in-hospitality/.

National Safety Council. "New NJ law mandates panic buttons for hotel housekeepers." Safety and Health. Last modified June 26, 2019. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.safetyandhealthmagazine.com/articles/ 18618-new-nj-law-mandates-panic-buttons-for-hotel-housekeepers.

Pearlman, Steven, and Andrew Young. "Chicago Passes Ordinance Requiring Hotels to Provide 'Panic Buttons' To Certain Employees." Law and the Workplace. Last modified October 29, 2017. https://www.lawandtheworkplace.com/2017/10/ chicago-passes-ordinance-requiring-hotels-to-provide-panic-buttons-to-certain-employees/.

Mody, Seema. "Hotels are arming workers with panic buttons to combat harassment." CNBC. Last modified September 6, 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/09/06/ major-hotels-arm-workers-with-panic-buttons-to-fight-harassment.html.

NBC News. Last modified October 13, 2017. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.nbcnews.com/better/ health/hidden-health-effects-sexual-harassment-ncna810416.

"Proposed Santa Monica City Ordinance Would Cost the City Millions and Be Duplicative of Existing Law, New Report Finds." The California Hotel and Lodging Association. Last modified May 21, 2019. https://news.cision.com/california-hotel---lodging-association/r/ proposed-santa-monica-hotel-ordinance-would-cost-the-city-millions-and-be-duplicative-of-existingla, c2819965.

- Resnick, Max. "Sacramento County approves panic button for hotel employees." KCRA 3. Last modified February 7, 2018. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.kcra.com/article/sacramento-county-approves-panic-button-for-hotel-employees/16753369.
- Raphelson, Samantha. "Advocates Push For Stronger Measures To Protect Hotel Workers From Sexual Harassment." NPR. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.npr.org/2018/06/29/624373308/ advocates-push-for-stronger-measures-to-protect-hotel-workers-from-sexual-harass.

Rasmussen, Emily. "Hotel association files lawsuit against city of Long Beach over hotel worker safety measure." The Press Telegram. Last modified January 28, 2019. https://www.presstelegram.com/2019/01/28/ hotel-association-files-lawsuit-against-city-of-long-beach-over-hotel-worker-safety-measure/.

Rhodan, Maya. "Does Sexual Harassment Training Work? Here's What the Research Shows." TIME. Accessed

October 17, 2019. https://time.com/5032074/ does-sexual-harassment-training-work-heres-what-the-research-shows/. "Santa Monica's New Hotel Worker Protection Ordinance: What You Need to Know, Now." JDSPURA. Last

modified September 3, 2019. https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/ santa-monica-s-new-hotel-worker-48098/.

"Sexual Harassment Training Laws." HR Dive. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.hrdive.com/news/

 $a\mbox{-running-list-of-states-and-localities-with-sexual-harassment-training-man/551248/.$

Shaw, Elyse, and Ariane Hegewisch. "Sexual Harassment and Assault at Work: Understanding the Costs."

Institute for Women's Policy Research. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://iwpr.org/publications/ sexual-harassment-work-cost/.

Sloan, Jeffrey. "California Court Confirms: Employers are Liable for Sexual Harassment by Non-Employees." Last modified November 21, 2017. https://workplacelegalpc.com/ employers-liable-for-nonemployee-actions/.

Swaney, Chriss. "Panic Buttons: CA Preps To Add New Protections For Hotel Workers." WCI. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://www.wci360.com/ panic-buttons-ca-preps-to-add-new-protections-for-hotel-workers/.

"Take 2 Of #MeToo Hits Gov. Newsom's Desk." Patch. Last modified October 2, 2019. https://patch.com/ california/sacramento/take-2-metoo-hits-gov-newsom-s-desk.

Taylor, Otis R. "Measure Z a safe bet for offering security to hotel workers." San Francisco Chronicle. Last modified October 25, 2018. https://www.sfchronicle.com/bayarea/otisrtaylorjr/article/Measure-Z-a-safe-bet-for-offering-security-to-13333974.php.

UNITE HERE Local 1. "Hands Off Pants On: Sexual Harassment in the Hospitality Industry." Last modified July 2016. PDF.

"Washington Hospitality Association." Last modified May 13, 2019. https://wahospitality.org/blog/governor-signs-bill-to-protect-hotel-and-motel-workers-requires-panic-buttons/.

"Who We Represent." Unite Here. Accessed October 17, 2019. https://unitehere.org/.